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Newsletter of the University of Colorado Women's Club

With an exciting new year underway, we want to be sure all eligible women have
the opportunity to join the University of Colorado Women's Club. Even with the change
to direct mail for the membership invitations, we have heard reports of some past members
not receiving their invitations. For this we apologize and because of this we wish to
urge all of you to check with your friends to be sure they received their membership
invitation/then encourage them to join us. We do not want anyone to miss the exciting
programs ahead. Please call Nancy Cateora, 499-7659, for membership information.

OCTOBER MEETING - - "Leather and Old Lace Fashions11

October 16, 1:30-3:00 p.m.
This presentation will include leather fashions by Lawrence Covell (formerly Phantas-

« magoria) and a showing of authentic historical fashions by models from the Molly Brown
House of Historic Denver, The show will be held at the Golden West Manor, 1055 Adams
Circle, east of The First Christian Church (located on 28th street.)

Included in the admission price of $1.25 is a donation to Molly Brown House for
transportation and maintenance of costumes. Modeling for the Faculty Women's Club
will be Mrs. Jerry Bebernes, Mrs. Robert Carr and Mrs. John Towle. Also modeling will
be Miss Martha Walton an employee of the C.U. Second Century Fund and several models
furnished by Lawrence Covell.

Reservations must be made in advance, a^s seating will be limited to 125 persons.
The deadline for reservations is Monday, October 13. Call Marilyn Reed, 442-8980,
or Dona Nichelason, 494-9705, co-hostesses for the event. Payment is to be made at
the door. Members may bring guests.^ Parking will be available in The First Christian
Church parking lot. Entrance to the manor should be at the north wing, at either the
east or west door. Refreshments will be served following the fashion show.

THANK YOU - We want to thank Margaret McKean and Ura Riethmeyer, Co-chairman
of the September tea, for such a lovely event. In spite of the cold, rainy weather,
around 140 ladies came to enjoy tea and sign up for interest groups. We thank Nancy
Cateora, Alberta Little and Jeanne Meyers for sharing their garden flowers for the tables
and the past-presidents for pouring and acting as hostesses. We also thank all the
persons who were in charge of the different interest group tables.

PANCAKE BREAKFAST - Our Club will be sponsoring another Pancake Breakfast at
McDonald's Baseline Restaurant to benefit Norlin Library, on Saturday, November 29,
from 7:00 to 10:00. We hope that you will not only come yourself, but bring your family
and friends.



CONVERSATION FRANC AISE - La premiere re' union du groupe franyais sera le
20 Octobre, 1:00 p . m . t chez Sheryl Kuempel, 1058 Albion. Nous discuterons les plans
et les ideas' pour cette annee. Nous receurons 1'aiide de Madame Michele Vial, une
invitee de France, Mrs. Jeanne Manning un candidate de dr. phil. de francais et aussi
Madame Ginette Henkin une invitee de Berkeley, de 1'brigine Canadienne. Respondez-vous
s'il vous plait a 494-6370 ( < a va mieux apres six heures) .

BRIDGE - Ladies Evening - This group meets the second Monday of each month at
7:30. Contact Sara Burnett, 449-3390 or Vivian Kalk, 494-7332 for further information.

Couples Evening - Meets the second Friday of each month. The first meeting will
be at the home of Robert and Alvena Rogers , 1815 Viewpoint on October 10 . Contact
Theresa Wilcox, 447-8176 for further information.

Ladies Daytime - The first meeting will be at the home of Jeannette Carr, 224 Deer
Trail, on October 14 at 1:0.0.-. Members will be contacted by mail, __ ___________

CRAFTS AND NEEDLEWORK - Unfortunately, the Craft and Needlework group was left
off the membership sign-up form. So here is a bit of news about each. The first
meeting of each craft group will be decided on by the instructor and be announced well
in advance in MSages . If you would like to join any of these craft groups, please call
Sheryl Kuempel, 494-6370. You may sign up at any time before each first meeting.
The first meeting of the Christmas project craft group will be Wednesday, October 8,
at 1:00 p .m. Jackie Shears, 275 Lipan Way, will be your hostess and instructor. She
will be teaching you to make an Advent Calendar, felt tree ornaments, a tree skirt and
a felt boot. Choose one or more of the above projects and bring the appropriate supplies .

Advent Calendar - 1 yard neutral colored burlap, small dowel (18-20" in length) ,
either 9 x 12 inch green felt or green magic marker, a red magic marker and odds and ends
of felt, etc. for tree decoration.

Red Felt Boot - 1/4 yard of red felt, a one pound coffee can, a piece of ribbon 3/8"
to 1/2" wide to lace front of boot.

Felt Ornaments - Multi-colored pieces of felt, matching embroidery or regular
thread. Filler (polyester fill, old nylons, cotton balls, etc). Scraps of trim, lace, etc.

Christmas Tree Skirt - 1 1/4 yard of 72" felt. .8 5/8 yards of 1" wide metallic fringe
trim. One piece of 9 x 12 felt for stars, one piece of 9 x 12" felt for angels, one piece
of ¥x 12" felt Tor halos and wings. " " — — ,

If you would like to join this group, call Jackie Shears at 499-3868.

SHIRT EMBROIDERY - This craft group will be meeting in November. You will be
learning basic embroidery stitches and be given designs to use on shirts, jeans and
jackets. Jackie Shears and Harriet Crowe will be your instructors. After the first of
the year we will be learning folk painting with Carolee Taylor and Peg English as
instructors, stuffed quilted pillows with Jackie Shears as instructor, needlepoint with
Sue McMillan and Imelda Hermes as instructors and Macrame with Kathryn Romney
instructing .

GARDENING IN COLORADO - Afternoon and evening groups will have their first meeting
together. Topic: Tips on Winterizing your Yard. The meeting will be held October 21,
7:00 p .m. , 440 Erie Drive. Contact Sheryl Kuempel, 494-6370 for further information.



SERVICE GROUPS

LIBRARY VOLUNTEERS - The Norlin Library Volunteers begin the new year with much
to their credit and several new projects to work on. Projects accomplished would take
a full newsletter so we will talk about new projects. Would you like to join our Book
Finders Group? An interesting job of actually helping library users track down that much
needed book? Or how about some short term projects? The stacks need a thorough
shelf-reading before the new addition is completed; the Business School Library must
complete the job of inserting magnetic spines in all their volumes in December, the
Circulation Dept; needs many extra hands to pre-sort and shelve all the in-coming
books; the Director of Library Services would like help from a talented volunteer to
keep the display cases attractively filled; and the Director of Libraries very much needs
a volunteer to assist in Public Relations activities. These are just a few ways we can
help Norlin Library help our students. We would also invite you to join us in honoring
all library volunteers October 21, 2:30 to 4:30 in the Rare Books room. Please call
Sheryl Kuempel, 494-6370, or Nancy Cateora, 499-7659, to volunteer your services.

WARDENBURG VOLUNTEERS - Wardenburg, the Student Health Center at the
University, is open 24 hours a day to care for students. The Center includes a 22 bed
fully equipped hospital plus clinic and emergency room care. It also provides programs
of preventive medicine, psychiatry, research and health education to the students.

In September, 1971, a formal volunteer program was begun with staffing provided by
members of the University of Colorado's Women's Club and students. Due to the
expansion of medical services offered and the increased utilization of the facilities, the
need for volunteer help has grown considerably. It is our wish to include community
organizations and interested townspeople. The experience has been most rewarding to
all who have participated in the program. The area needs are as follows: Cashier,
Outpatient Clinic, Gyn Clinic Receptionist, Specialty Clinic and Typing, Hospital,
Laboratory, Magazine Distribution, Medical Records, X-ray, and Typing. Please check
areas of interest to you and call Jeanne Meyers, 492-5101, for a tour of the facility and/or
an appointment for an interview.

We also need more magazines for distribution to the various waiting rooms at
Wardenburg. It would be greatly appreciated if, instead of discarding your magazines
when you are finished with them,you could bring them to Jeanne Meyer's office.

HOSTESSES FOR CAMPUS TOURS - At various times during the year we act as Tour
Guides for groups visiting the campus. Call Helen Wasley, 449-2614, for more information.

BABY EQUIPMENT EXCHANGE - The purpose of this group is for the loan of baby
equipment on a short term basis. It is especially useful for families visiting the
University. Florence Zaidins, 499-9631, is the person to call for your needs. If by
chance you have a porta-crib you do not need and wish to donate, please call Florence.

COOKIES FOR FITZSIMMONS - Please contact Betty Daniels, 494-4568, if you
would like to bake cookies twice during the year for the patients at Fitzsimmons.

COOKIES FOR MEALS ON WHEELS - Fran Dickinson, 447-8613, will be contacting
those already signed up at various times during the year to bake cookies. Please call
her if you would like your name added to the list.

Sharleen Bebernes, Editor
499-9053



WALKING TOUR OF THE CAMPUS - On Friday, October 10, there will be a Walking
Tour of the Campus. Meet at the Rare Books Room, Norlin Library at 9:30 a .m. for
coffee and we'll walk around the central part of the campus. The fall colors should be
at their height at that time and we welcome all members of the University of Colorado
Women's Club. For further information call Helen Wasley, 449-2614.

DANCE CLUB - There is a University Dancing Club which is open to all at $25.00
a couple. The dances are held four times a year at various restaurants and clubs with
live music. The first dance is October 4. Those interested should contact Helen Wasley,
449-2614.

NEWS FROM THE INTEREST GROUPS

ANTIQUES - Tuesday, October 7, 1:00 p .m. is the time and date for the first
meeting of the antique group. The place is the home of June Krantz in Boulder Canyon.
The program will be a show and tell. If you have not already been contacted and would
like to join this group, please call June Krantz, 449-4843.

SEWING AND KNITTING - Meetings for this group are the first Tuesday of each
month from October thru May at 7:30 p .m. The first meeting will be Tuesday, October 7,
7:30 p .m. at the home of Chairman, Alvena Rogers, 1815 Viewpoint, 499-6508.

TRAVEL - The Travel Group will meet Saturday, October 25 at 7:30 p.m. at the
University Club. Betsy Oerter (Mrs. Robert) will speak on "Zaire11. Please join this
"Armchair Travel Group" as we visit the world through others. Dues of $1.25 are charged
for the rental of the University Club lounge. This is a group for both men and women
and we welcome all. For further information call Helen Wasley, 449-2614.

MUSIC - The music group welcomes both listeners and performers as members.
We hold monthly meetings at 8:00 p.m. on Mondays (generally the third Monday) in
various members1 homes. Programs consist of performances given by members of the
group, as well as occasional guest performers. If you desire any further information,
please call either Jane Byers, 499-1001 or Norma Schattke, 494-8967.

BOOK DISCUSSION - The Book Dispussion Group, Co-chaired by Martha Andrews,
442-6164,and Lilo Fowler, 447-8450, meets the second Thursday of each month. The
first meeting is October 9 at 8:00 p.m. at the home of Kathryn Romney, 2950 Vassar Drive.
The Heart is a Lonely Hunter by Carson McCullers will be discussed.

INTERNATIONAL FOODS - This is really two groups, a ladies luncheon group and
a couples dinner group. Both groups meet once a month at various members homes.
The couples are divided into groups of five or six and meet on a Friday, Saturday or
Sunday. The ladies meet during the week with eight or twelve to a group. We are now
organizing and dividing these groups so contact Sheryl Kuempel, 494-76370, if you would
like to join.

YOU CAN FIX IT - The first meeting of this group will be at the home of last years
marvelous teacher, Dr. Victor Hessler, 4230 Eutaw Drive, on October 21 at 1:00 p.m.
This will be an organization and sharpening session, so bring along your dull scissors,
pinking shears, knives and gardening tools. If you are interested in this group and
have not already signed up, please call Sheryl Kuempel, 494-6370.



SERVICE GROUPS

LIBRARY VOLUNTEERS - The Norlin Library Volunteers begin the new year with much
to their credit and several new projects to work on. Projects accomplished would take
a full newsletter so we will talk about new projects. Would you like to join our Book
Finders Group? An interesting job of actually helping library users track down that much
needed book? Or how about some short term projects? The stacks need a thorough
shelf-reading before the new addition is completed; the Business School Library must
complete the job of inserting magnetic spines in all their volumes in December, the
Circulation Dept; needs many extra hands to pre-sort and shelve all the in-coming
books; the Director of Library Services would like help from a talented volunteer to
keep the display cases attractively filled; and the Director of Libraries very much needs
a volunteer to assist in Public Relations activities. These are just a few ways we can
help Norlin Library help our students. We would also invite you to join us in honoring
all library volunteers October 21, 2:30 to 4:30 in the Rare Books room* Please call
Sheryl Kuempel, 494-6370, or Nancy Cateora, 499-7659, to volunteer your services.

WARDENBURG VOLUNTEERS - Wardenburg, the Student Health Center at the
University, is open 24 hours a day to care for students. The Center includes a 22 bed
fully equipped hospital plus clinic and emergency room care. It also provides programs
of preventive medicine, psychiatry, research and health education to the students.

In September, 1971, a formal volunteer program was begun with staffing provided by
members of the University of Colorado's Women's Club and students. Due to the
expansion of medical services offered and the increased utilization of the facilities, the
need for volunteer help has grown considerably. It is our wish to include community
organizations and interested townspeople. The experience has been most rewarding to
all who have participated in the program. The area needs are as follows: Cashier,
Outpatient Clinic, Gyn Clinic Receptionist, Specialty Clinic and Typing, Hospital,
Laboratory, Magazine Distribution, Medical Records, X-ray, and Typing. Please check
areas of interest to you and call Jeanne Meyers, 492-5101, for a tour of the facility and/or
an appointment for an interview.

We also need more magazines for distribution to the various waiting rooms at
Wardenburg. It would be greatly appreciated if, instead of discarding your magazines
when you are finished with them,you could bring them to Jeanne Meyer's office.

HOSTESSES FOR CAMPUS TOURS - At various times during the year we act as Tour
Guides for groups visiting the campus. Call Helen Wasley, 449-2614, for more irrfonnation,

BABY EQUIPMENT EXCHANGE - The purpose of this group is for the loan of baby
equipment on a short term basis. It is especially useful for families visiting the
University. Florence Zaidins, 499-9631, is the person to call for your needs. If by
chance you have a porta-crib you do not need and wish to donate, please call Florence.

COOKIES FOR FITZSIMMONS - Please contact Betty Daniels, 494-4568, if you
would like to bake cookies twice during the year for the patients at Fitzsimmons.

COOKIES FOR MEALS ON WHEELS - Fran Dickinson, 447-8613, will be contacting
those already signed up at various times during the year to bake cookies. Please call
her if you would like your name added to the list.

Sharleen Bebernes, Editor
499-9053
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In the good old days, maybe three dollars dues provided enough money
for all the University of Colorado Women's Club social events, but inflation
has hit us as well as the rest of the world. The first tea (food, place,
and helpers), the first of the year invitations (printing and mailing), the
year book, the nearly monthly newsletter, all consume a large share of our
budget. We try to economize where we can, such as using garden flowers
when possible, and generous donations from our members such as the ginger-
bread for our October meeting which they baked. But still there is very
little left to provide "free" refreshments. We regret this, but the alter-
native would be to raise dues, and the Board feels the amount needed to
offer "free" parties would make dues quite expensive. As it works now, we
have a number of members who join at the current low dues, giving us their
support monetarily, but rarely participating. We are concerned we would
lose the support of these members if dues were to be raised. Those who
actually come and benefit, pay a small fee at those events which the Board
finds necessary to meet expenses.

We wanted you to understand our rationale for this year. However, your
suggestions for future years are welcome. Call Sue McMillan, 444-2926.

NOVEMBER MEETING - - '

; The November meeting of the University Women's Club will be an early
american potluck luncheon. We have ideas about what dishes might be
prepared. , If interested call the co-hostesses. The Luncheon will be held
at the Boulder Pioneer Museum, located at the corner of Broadway and Arapahoe
on Thursday, November 13, from 12-2*30 p.m. H&len Wasley will show slides
and give a talk on Colonial Kitchens. Parking will be available in the lot
north of the Museum as well as at the Municipal lot across Boulder Creek
next to the Library. The wives of the Medical Faculty will be our guests.

Reservations should be made by calling Herta Dobbins, W-2-5022 or
Rosemary Plane, ̂ 9̂ -6089. The deadline for reservations is Monday, November
10th.
'f LUNCHEON AT CSU - - •

Our membership has been invited by the Women's Association of Colorado
State University to a luncheon on Thursday, November 6, at 12:̂ 5 p.m. in
the Student Center West Ballroom. Honored guest and speaker will be Mrs.
Richard Lamm, Colorado's First Lady. Open houses in various departments
of CSU will follow the luncheon. This will give you a chance to become



acquainted with our colleagues in Fort Collins. Luncheon price is $3.75
to be paid in advance to::; Mrs. Evie Zelle, 1831 Rangeview, Fort Collins,
Colorado, 80521. Send your money as soon as possible. Several members
have already signed up, so for transportation call Sue McMillan, Wj

PANCAKE BREAKFAST - -

This event, to benefit CU libraries, will be held at McDonald's
Baseline Restaurant on Saturday, November 29t from 7:00 to 10:00. The
tickets are only $1.00, and include a stub for a second meal. If you would
like tickets, call Jeannette Carr, *j44-2969* or Flo Grieder, ̂ 2-7̂ 81.
Also/you can contribute to the success of this project by taking additional
tickets to sell to friends and neighbors, and by signing up to help serve
at the breakfast. Shifts are 7-8:30 and 8«30-10:00. Jeannette or Flo
would be pleased to hear from ytfu.

THANK YOU - -

We want to thank Dona Nichelason and Marilyn Reed, C0*hostesses of
the October meeting "Leather and Old Lace", for such a lovely event. There
were approximately 115 present and $100 was paid to the Molly Brown House.
We would also like to thank Mrs/ F. W. Bull, a resident of Golden West
Manor, for making the arrangements with the Manor for the use of their
lovely facilities./

We greatly appreciated the help from Mrs. H. M. Anderson and Mrs. R.
Schattke with serving. Those who donated gingerbread were: Nancy Cateora^
Imelda Hermes, Joyce Price, Helen Wasley, Charlotte Corbridge, Sharon Morgan,
Margaret McKean, Denyce Towle, Sue McMillan, Sharleen Bebernes, Jeannette
Carr, Peg Skurnik, Monica Brown, Pat Andrews, Marilyn Reed, Dona Nichelason,
and Barbara Ellingwood.

CHRISTMAS PARTY —

l*he President's Holiday Ball, hosted by President and Mrs. Roland
Remtenstraus, will be held Saturday evening, December 6th.

NEWS FROM INTEREST GROUPS - -

FRENCH - The next meeting of the French Conversation group will be
November 1? at 1:00 p.m. at the home of Ellen Gille, 1730 Ithaca. Anyone
interested in improving their french or learning french is welcome to come.

ANTIQUES - The Antiques Group has a very busy schedule planned for
the rest of this year. The first week in November they will be going to
Lyons to the Antique Village. Sometime before Christmas they hope to
attend an Antique Auction in Denver. Early in December the group will
be going on a house tour in Longmont and having lunch at Candlelight Cottage.
Please call June Krantz;, ̂ 9-̂ 8̂ 3, for more information.

YOU CAN FIX IT - Many thanks to Dr. Victor Hessler for the most
interesting session on knife and scissor sharpening. Dr. Hessler has
kindly consented to conduct the next meeting. For this session he will
be showing us how to change a plug and change and attach an electric cord
to a small appliance. He will also tell us a few things about sharpening
garden tools. This group will be meeting at Dr. Hesslerfs home, ij-230 Eutaw
at 1:00 p.m. on November 18. Please call Sheryl Kuempel, ̂ 9̂ -6370, if you
would like to attend.



GARDENING - The next meeting of the Gardening Group will be Tuesday,
December 2. This will be an afternoon get-together at the home of Mary
Brown, 1235 Meadow Avenue. She is planning a most interesting program.
Please call Mary at *J42-6020 if you would like to attend.

SHIRT EMBROIDERY - The first meeting of this group will be at the
home of Jackie Shears, 275 Lipan Way, on November 12 at 1:00 p.m. Jackie
Shears and Harriet Crowe will be instructing. They will be showing us
the necessary stitches along with some original and exciting designs.
Please bring a shirt or jacket or pair of jeans to work on. Also bring
some embroidery floss in the colors of your choice, an embroidery hoop,
needles and if you are a beginner, a piece of fabric to practice on.

LIBRARY VOLUNTEERS

Term Paper Clinic - We have a very urgent need for volunteers
to work on the term paper clinic at Nor1in Library, Help is needed on
both Saturday and Sunday for the weekends of November 8 and 9, November
15 and 16 and November 22 and 23. We can use your help from 10:00 a.m.
to 12*00 a.m. and from 2sOO p.m. to 4:00 p.m. on the above days. The
work entails clearing the study areas in the stacks of books and putting
them on the sorting shelves. This will help the staff to get the books
returned to circulation for other students to use. No special talent is
needed and no training session required. Please call Nancy Cateora, *J-99-
7659 or Sheryl Kuempel, il-9̂ -6370 to sign up.

End of Term Help - Help will be needed during end of term exam
time. The use of the library at this time of year is extremely heavy.
Extra help is needed in getting the books back on to the shelves. A
short training session will be held for those not familiar with the
shelving system, We hope all of you who helped us last year will help
us again this year. Call Nancy Cateora or Sheryl Kuempel if you would
like to volunteer.

Bookfinders Program - The next training session of the Bookfinders
will be Tuesday, (probably November 18), at 9*00 a.m. in Norlin Library.
The Bookfinders are a much needed service to the users of the library.
Please call Sheryl Kuempel, ̂ 9̂ -6370, if you want more information on this
program and wish to attend the training session.

WARDENBURG VOLUNTEERS - During cold weather there is always a need
at Wardenburg for the knitted toe socks that fit over walking casts. Members
of the Retired Seniors Volunteer Program have offered to make these toe
socks if materials are provided. We can all help match this offer by taking
our scrap yarn to Jean Meyer's office at Wardenburg. We still need magazines,
too.

Members who volunteer to lead interest groups and members who volunteer
their homes for meetings, spend a lot of time and energy preparing programs
and preparing refreshments. We encourage you to show respect for them by
informing them if you cannot come to meetings. Please don't discourage
their efforts but rather give them all the support you can.

If any paid member did not receive a year book and would like one,
call Nancy Cateora, ̂ 99-7659.

Sharleen Bebernes, Editor
499-9053
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JANUARY MEETING - -, The January meeting of the University Women's
Club will be a Meet the Authors Night and an Open Board Meeting on January
22nd in the Rare Books Room of Norlin Library. The Open Board Meeting will
be held from ?tOO-?t30 followed by meeting the authors and light refresh-
ments for the remainder of the evening* Background music for this event
will be provided by the music group of the Women's Club. The authors
present for this meeting will be*

Clive Cussler, recipient 6-f the American Mystery Award of the Year for
1975. His latest book is Iceberg.

Jane Barker, whose new book Historic Boulder, will be released this
Spring.

Dorothy Sands Beers, who has written numerous children's books and
poems. Her latest book is the ABC Alphabet Cookbook.

Maryls Millheiser, who is probably best known for her book Michael's
Wife. Her latest book Willing Hostage, possibly will become a movie.

FEBRUARY MEETING - - A Tea and Tour of Molly Brown House. Please
note, this outing is planned for'Monday, February 9th. Two University
buses have been chartered to take us into Denver. Please park in reserved
area of RT lot by Regents Hall (on Regents Drive just off Broadway), the
bus will load there at 11:̂ 5 and leave at 12*00 sharp. At the Molly Brown
House, we'll have a guided tour, a show of period fashions, and a tea. We
will arrive back in Boulder by 3*30. - The buses have ̂ pace for a total of
68 people, so call in reservations to Jeannette Carr, 4*14-2969, by Thursday,
February 5« Please be prepared to pay $2.00 as you board the bus. The
$2.00 charge will cover the price of the tour of the Molly Brown House and
the tea. The Women's Club will cover the transportation cost. If you make
a reservation and find you cannot attend, please call Jeannette so someone
else can have your bus seat.

PANCAKE BREAKFAST REPORT The November 29th fund raising event
sponsored by the University of Colorado Women's Club at McDonald's, yielded
a profit of $250, which will be donated this month to the University of
Colorado's Book Gift Fund. The money will be divided among the various campus
libraries. Go-chairmen, Jeannette Carr and Flo Grieder extend thanks to
club members and husbands who sold tickets and served.



THANK YOU - - The Board of the University of Colorado Women's Club,
on behalf of its members wish to thank President and Mrs. Roland Rautenstraus
for the festive Christmas Party. Many people enjoyed the music, dancing
and the delicious buffet. We would like to thank the committee of Jean
Loeffler and Frances Nakosteen, co-chairmen; Josephine Mann and Rosyln Pfafft
decoration co-chairmenj and others who helped decorate* Peg Skurnik,
Nancy Hodges, Jackie Shears, Florence Grieder, Margaret McKean, Sharleen
Bebernes, Sue McMillan, Monica Brown, Joyce Price, Iihelda Hermes, Nancy
Cateora and Pat Andrews. We would like to express our appreciation to Gwen
Shurm who arranged for the Christmas greens.

NEWS FROM THE INTEREST GROUPS

FRENCH - Intermediate group will meet at the home of Helen Goldman,
2275 Bluebell at 1*00 p.m. on January 26th* The beginners group will meet
on January 19th at 1*30 p.m. at the home of Jean Manning, 2?0 Kiowa. If
you need more information, call Jean at ̂ 99-7838.

GARDENING - The next meeting^will be February 3 at Ii30- at the Jiome of
Bette Heimann, 728 10th Street. This will be a plant exchange soaring all
your slips and unwanted plants and see what interesting ones you can take
home. Call Bette at ̂ 3-8289 if you would like to attend.

YOU CAN FIX If - This group will no longer be meeting for lack of
finding a chairman.

BOOK DISCUSSION - The next meeting will be at the home of Eleanor
Kraemer, 1077 Albion at 7*30 p.m. The March meeting will be on the llth
at the home of Caryl Kassoy, 2000 Kohler Drive at 7*30 p.m.

MUSIC - The music group will be meeting on January 19th at 8:00 p.m.
at Frances Nakosteen's, 328 Foxtail Court. Various members of this group
will be performing.

SEWING AND KNITTING - .This group will meet February 3rd at 7-i3'0 p.m.
Please call Alvena Rogers at ̂ 99-6508 for place and information.

TRAVEL - The travel group will be meeting on January 31st at 7*30 in
the University Club lounge. Several people will be presenting an interesting
program on Australia. '

LIBRARY VOLUNTEERS -. We still are in need of more volunteers. Some
very interesting jobs are available. We especially need people to work in
the Archives and Western History to finish up some very important jobs. We
also need people with public relations' experience and with interest in art
and display work.

Another activity where there is a pressing need is with our Bookfinders
Program. This is a people contact job and a very much needed service. Our
next training session will be for one morning for about 2-3 hours during
the week of January 12th. Please call Sheryl Kuempel at ̂ 9̂ -6370, for more
information about this worthwhile program and for an exact date.

SPRING FASHION SHOW AND LUNCHEON - Plans are well underway for the
Spring Fashion Show and Luncheon which will be held on March 18th at the
Sheraton Boulder Inn. Now is the time to mark this date on your calendar.



ATTENTION PASSBOOK 1976 - The Attention Passbook 19?6 is a recreation
fun foods coupon book. Each coupon gives the purchaser a recreation or
meal on a 2-for-l basis, at a discount or free. Total value of the book
is $80, yet the price is only $5- This project is unique in that it
allows Boulder people to support Boulder businesses, which in turn will
give major support to Boulder Attention Homes. To order a Book, send $5
to: Attention Homes Auxiliary, P.00 Box 31*4-9, Boulder, Colorado, 80303.
All orders will be gratefully received.

There will be no February Newsletter, due to the early date of the
February meeting.

Sharleen Bebernes, Editor
ii-99-9053
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FASHION SHOW - LUNCHEON 'OF SPRING*

The annual University Womenfs Club Luncheon and Style Show will be held
at the Sheraton-Boulder Inn on Thursday, March 18. The fashions will be
presented by The Denver in Boulder. There will be a cash bar at lliOO
and lunch will be served at 12*00. Cost of the tickets will be $5.00
($̂ .50 lunch, .50 club expenses). The menu for the lunch will beĵ  Salade
Verts, Petits Pains, Crepes a la Reine, Haricots Verts Barises, Gateau df
Orange, Cafe, The.

Members of the club modeling will bet Mrs. Joyce Hutchens, Mrs. Peggy Tague,
Mrs. Betty Bangs, Mrs. Jackie Mclnerny, Mrs. Denyce Towle, Mrs. Charlotte
Corbridge, Mrs. Nancy Cateora and Mrs. Mary Lymberoupoulos. Others modeling
arei Miss Phyllis Cateora, Miss Nancy Reed, Mrs. Corrie Roberts, Mrs. Gloria
Amstutz, Mrs. Leslie Wallace and Mrs. Jan Belu. The Decoration Committee
consists of; Mrs. Nona Jahsman, Chairman, Mrs. Gwen Shurm, Mrs. Pat Andrew,
Mrs. Inger Bell, Mrs. Joan Carlton, Mrs. Donnie Gallawa and Mrs. Mary Brown.
The live plants used as table decorations will be sold for $2.00 following
the show. The chairmen for the entire event are Mrs. Jean Wainwright and
Mrs. Eleanor Taylor.

UNIVERSITY WOMEN'S CLUB LUNCHEON AND STYLE SHOW TICKET ORDER FORM

Member's Name

Address ___

No. of Tickets ($5.00 each)

Amount Enclosed

Orders by mail only.
Seating limited to 300.
Please have orders in by March 8th.
Enclose self-addressed, stamped envelope for return of tickets.

Mail orders toi Mrs. Arlan Ramsay
*»495 Ottawa Place
Boulder, Colorado 80303

Those wishing to sit together should send money in the same envelope,



A beautiful quilt has been made and donated to the University Women's
Club by one of our members, Jean Gless (Mrs* George Gless) to be used as
a fund-raising project. It is of double bed size, made of large colorful
squares, puffed, lined and bordered in green. It will be on display at
the Fashion Show on March 18th.

Raffle tickets will be sold there and at future meetings of the Club
for the low price of 50 cents, in hopes that all members and others will
want to contribute. We were required to purchase a $50 state license
to hold a raffle. Proceeds will go to Wardenberg Health Center for some
much needed painting.

Tickets may also be purchased from President, Sue McMillan, President-
elect, Jean Meyers and project chairmen, Jeanette Carr (̂ 4-2969) and
Flo Grieder W2-7̂ 81). The drawing will be held at the May meeting and
it will not be necessary to be present to win.

The nominations committee to select a slate for President, Secretary
and Treasurer for the year 1977-78 will soon be meeting. Chairman will
be Sheryl Kuempel, ̂ 9̂ -6370. If you have suggestions for the offices
would you please pass them along to Sheryl. Other members of her
committee will be Rosemary Plane, Val Havlick, Norma Schattke and Thelma
Brinton.

APRIL MEETING

Mark Saturday, April 2̂ -th on your calendar. This is the date for our
up coming progressive dinner. Members and their husbands and friends
are invited. The theme for the evening will be "Yesterday, Today and
Tomorrow"f which will be carried out in the progression of homes used
for the dinner courses. Please mark this date on your calendar and
watch for further details regarding reservations.

NEWS FROM INTEREST GROUPS

MUSIC - The Music Group presented a program at Walnut Place on
Monday evening February 16th. The program consisted of vocal numbers,
a piano duet, a trio(piano, violin, cello) and marumba selection.

The March meeting will be held on the second Monday of the month,
March 8th at 8*00* Note the change of date due to a conflict with the
Artist Series. We will meet at Sue* Peterson's house at 1̂ 3̂  Baseline.
We welcome and encourage any members of the club to attend.

BEGINNING FRENCH - The meeting will be March 8th at It30 at the
home of Jeanne Manning, 270 Kiowa.

INTERMEDIATE FRENCH - This meeting will be March 8th at 1'iOO
at the home of Inger Bell, 330 South ̂ 2nd Street.

TRAVEL - The next meeting of this group will be February 28th
at 7t30 p.m. at the University Club. Come join us for a trip through
France.



GARDENING - This group will meet Tuesday, March 2 at 1OO at the
home of Barbara Smith, 1715 Dogwood Lane. The members will be discussing
their favorite plants. Also bring some ideas for spring gardening. Call
Barbara at *J42-1?21, if you would like to attend.

BOOK DISCUSSION - Caryl Kassoy, 2000 Kohler Drive, will be hostess
for the next book discussion meeting. Mark March llth at 8iOO on your
calendar. The group will be discussing The Immigrants by Vilhelm Moberg.

NEEDLEPOINT - Sue McMillan and Imelda Hermes will instruct those
interested in learning needlepoint. Meet at Sue McMillan's, ̂ 85 Baseline,
at liOO on March 10th. You may bring your own project - or necessary
materials will be available there at cost. If you already know how to
needlepoint, come along anyway and bring your piece to work on. For
questions or to indicate you are coming, call Sue at Wl—2926.

SEWING AND KNITTING - This group will be meeting on Tuesday, March 2nd
at 7i30 p.m. at the home of Hannah Wolkowisky, 2900 Aurora.

ANTIQUES - This active group will be traveling to Denver on March 12th
to visit the Annual National Antique Show at the Hellenic Center. Please
call June Krantz at ̂ 9-48̂ 3, if you would like to go. She is trying to
form car pools.

HANDICRAFTS - Stuffed Quilted Pillows. If you would like to learn
how to make these unusual pillows, please call Jackie Shears at ̂ 99-3868.
She will be teaching this craft on Wednesday, March 3rd at liOO p.m. at
her home at 275 Lipan Way. Here is the list of things you will have to
bringt 32 squares of nice material cut into six inch squares. (Corduroy
makes beautiful pillows but Jackiefs sewing machine won't go through all
the thicknesses, so bring something lighter weight to learn on). 32 four
inch squares of muslin or sheeting for the backing. Any color will do,
as it doesn't show. One bag of Fiber Fill, and pins.

WARDENBERG - We still need yarn for the Senior Citizens Center,
whose members have volunteered to knit toe socks for foot^casts. If you
have any scrap yarn, please take it to Jeanne Meyers' office at the Student
Health Center.

Sharleen Bebernes, Editor
9̂9-9053
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APRIL MEETING

"Yesterday, Today, and Tomorrow", progressive dinner will be held on
Saturday, April 24, starting at 6i30 p.m. at the Squires-Tourtellot-
Malick House (recently purchased by the Boulder Historical Society),
1019 Spruce, where hors d'oeuvres and punch will be served. The main
course will be divided between four homes in the Frasier Meadows area,
then dessert and coffee at NCAR followed by a talk from Dr. Roger Olson.
Each member attending will be asked to bring a dish, either hors dfoeuvres,
main course casserole, salad or dessert. For those not wishing to cook,
wine, plastic cups, dinner size napkins, butter or rolls will be greatly
appreciated as a donation.

Reservations will be limited to 100 couples (200 people) so get your
reservation in early. Those who wish to be with each other throughout
the entire evening, please make plans to call in your reservations
together since we will be split up into smaller groups for the main
course. For reservations and more information, call Pat Andrew, ̂ 9̂ -8629
or Sharon Morgan, ̂ 3-6957.

A map will be sent to each couple attending giving specific directions
to the various courses. Each person attending is also asked to bring
their own plates and silverware for the main course. Please dress
comfortably as some of us may hatre to1 sit on the floor during the main
course,, You are welcome to come with or without an escort.

MAY MEETING

A lunch to honor retiring faculty and. staff and wives of retirees will
be held at the Mountain View United Methodist Church, 355 Ponca Place,
at lliOO a.m., Thursday, May 6. Please put the date on your calendar
and let us know you are coming by calling either Sadie Walton, *j42-5̂ 68,
or Ninor LaHue, 449-69̂ 0, or send the reservation form to Sadie G. Walton,
750 Sixth Street, 80302 by Tuesday, May

University Women's Club Retirees1 Luncheon May 6, 1976

Member's Name; __ _ _

Number coming with yout _



Anyone interested in purchasing a raffle ticket on the quilt, call Jeanne
Meyers at home, W-8982, or at work, ̂ 92-5101, or Flo Grieder, W«-7̂ 81.
Tickets are .50 a chance and the drawing will be held at the May 6th lunch-
eon honoring the retirees. You need not be present to win. Proceeds will
go to Wardenberg Health Center for some much needed painting.

THANK YOU

Thanks again to Jean Wainwright and Eleanor Taylor, co-chairmen and their
committees listed in last months newsletter, for the successful fashion
show and luncheon. Apparently a good time was had by all.

At the last executive board meeting, a motion was made, seconded and passed
that for future fashion shows, the models will be selected from club members
and their families or from professional models provided by the sponsoring
store.

NEWS FROM INTEREST GROUPS

ANTIQUES - A talk and display on Meissen china will be held on April 21,
and a talk and display on cut glass will be held on April 29. If you would
like to attend or for more information, call June Krantz,

SEWING AND KNITTING - This group meets the first Tuesday of every month
at 7«30. Call Alvena Rogers, ̂ 99-6508, for more information.

HANDICRAFTS - A class on macrame will be held on April 20th at 12*30 at
the home of Katherine Romney, 2950 Vassar, ^9^-91*92. If you are a beginner,
please bring 50 yards of jute (about 1/8 to lA" in diameter). Also, bring
beads if you like.

FRENCH - The beginning group will meet April 19th at 1*30 at the home
of Jeanne Manning, 270 Kiowao The intermediate group will meet on April 12
at liOO at the home of Monica Brown, 2505 Kohler. On April 26th this group
will meet at the home of Linda Toomre. * If you would like to attend, call
Linda at ̂ 3-3310, for directions to her home.

LIBRARY VOLUNTEERS

Help is urgently needed at the library during finals for shelving, sorting
and clearing stacks. Help is needed from May 3 through May 22nd. Call
Sheryl Kuempel, W-6370, or Nancy Cateora, 499-7659. if you would like to
volunteer.

A coffee honoring all library volunteers will be held on April 21st from
2iOO to *MOO in the Rare Books Room. All members are cordially invited to
help honor these hard workers.



A committee consisting of Sue McMillan, Mrs. Rautenstraus, Helen Wasley,
Margaret McKean and Jeanne Meyers has recommended the following changes
in our constitution to be voted on at the May 6th meeting*

Namei Constitution and By-Laws of
THE UNIVERSITY WOMEN'S CLUB - BOULDER

(Revised 1976)

Art. 1 shall be revised to readi "The name of this organization shall
be The University Women's Club - Boulder

Art. 3, Sec. 1 shall be revised to readt "Membership shall be open to
the wives of any employees or persons connected with the University of
Colorado - Boulder and/or any women employed by or connected with the
University of Colorado - Boulder.V
Art. **, Sec. 1 shall be revised to reads "The elected officers shall be
President, President-elect, Secretary, Assistant Secretary, Treasurer,
and Assistant Treasurer. The President elect, Assistant Secretary, and
Assistant Treasurer are elected to serve a two year term, the second year
to be served as President, Secretary, and Treasurer respectively."

Art. ,̂ Sec. 2 shall be added and shall readi "If there is a meeting
charge to members, the guest will be expected to pay the same amount."

Art. 4, Sec. ̂ shall be added and shall read, "The wife of the Chancellor
shall be an honorary member of the Club."

Art. 5 shall be revised to read, "The month and time of the meetings
during the academic year shall be set by the President with approval of
the Executive Board."

Art. 6, Sec. 1 shall be revised to read, "Amendments to the Constitution
may be made by a two-thirds vote of those members present at a regular
meeting of the Club, provided notice of intention to amend has been
given at any previous regular meeting, or by mail at least three weeks
prior to the vote."

Art. 7f Sec. 1 shall be revised to read, "The rules contained in Robert's
Rules of Order, Newly Revised, shall govern the Club in all cases in
which they are applicable, and in which they are not inconsistent with
the By-Laws or the special rules of order of this Club."

Art. 8 shall be revised to read, "This revised Constitution shall be in
effect with the first term of the academic year 1976-77 upon the affirmative
vote of a two-thirds majority of the members present at the regular meet-
ing in May, 1976 and shall supersede all previous Constitutions and By-
Laws,"

The By-Laws shall be amended as followsi

Art. 1, Sec. Ib shall be revised to read, "Standing Committees shall bet
Hospitality, Membership, Publicity, Hostess for Campus Tours, Messages
Editor, Social, Interest Groups, Program, Transportation, Library Volun-
teers, Projects and Wardenburg Student Health Center Service Group.
The President shall appoint the chairmen and the President-elect shall
appoint the assistant chairmen of the standing committees. The size of
standing committees shall be left to the discretion of each chairman.
The President shall appoint such special committees as the Club's
activities may require."



Art. lf Sees. Id and le shall be deleted.

Art. 1, Sec. If shall become Sec. Id and shall be revised to readf "Each
Executive Board member shall submit three (3) typewritten copies of her
annual report, one for the President, one for the President-elect, and
one for the incoming officer or chairman."

Art. 1, Sec. 2a shall be revised to read, "Election of officers shall
take place at the March meeting of the Club.11

Art. 1, Sec. 2b shall be revised to read, "A nominating committee of
five members, one from the Board, one representing new members and three
others from the Club at large, shall be appointed by the Board and
announced preceding election of officers .... (remainder unchanged)."

Art. 1, Sec. 3 shall be revised to read,

"Vacancies!

a. In case of a vacancy in the office of the President, the President-
elect shall succeed to the Presidency and will continue in that office
for the remainder of the academic year in which the vacancy occurred and
during the following academic year which would have been her normal term
as President.

b. A vacancy in the office of President-elect shall be filled by election
at the next regular meeting of the Club, except that should the vacancy
be created because of the vacancy in the Presidency, the election of the
President-elect will be held at the regular election of officers.

c. A vacancy in any other elective office shall be filled by the
assistant to that office, and that assistant will continue for the
remainder of the academic year in which the vacancy occurred and during
the following academic year which would have been her normal term in
office. A vacancy in the assistant elective office will be filled in the
same manner as is the vacancy in the office of the President-elect in
"b", above.

d. Vacancies in appointive offices shall be filled by the President
and vacancies in assistant appointive offices by the President-elect."

Art. 3, Sec. 1 shall be revised to read, ''Annual dues are determined by
the Executive Board."

Art. ^f Sec. 1 shall be revised to read, "Any members desiring to bring
guests to a regular meeting of the Club shall pay fifty cents for each
guest to the Treasurer or Assistant Treasurer on the day of the meeting.

Art. b, Sec. 2, the words "The Sponsor and the President of Newcomers'
Group11 is to be deleted.

Art. 5, Sec. 2, which deals with the Newcomers1 Group is to be deleted
since that gtmp no longer functions.

Sharleen Bebernes
Editor, ̂ 99-9053
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Thank you for the special experience of being your President, for your
support without which no program can prosper, for the friendships which
come from sharing common goals, and for the opportunity to better understand
the needs and rewards of our relationships to each other.

Sue McMillan

As President of the University Women's Club, I hope that the warm feeling
of friendship that exists, will continue to grow.

Program Chairman Nancy Eakins, has planned excellent programs for your
interest and enjoyment. Gwen Shurm, Social Chairman has her committees
hard at work. It is our hope that the Service Groups will meet your needs
for volunteer service to the University community.

The Executive Board wishes you a relaxing, restful summer and we look for-
ward to seeing you at the Membership Tea in September.

Jeanne Meyers

Our thanks and recognition are given to Sharon Morgan and Pat Andrew who
planned the progressive dinner in April, and to Nancy and Phil Cateora,
Edith and Bob Schiffman, and Pat and Gary Andrew who offered their homes
for the main course of the dinner.

Sadie Walton and Ninon LaHue were in charge of the May luncheon honoring
retirees. We appreciate their fine efforts as well as those of their
committee; Sara Burnett, Nancy Sievers, Mary Laird, Elizabeth Amick and
Dorothy Bundy.

Barbara Galm, Janet Nuzum, Betty Woodman, and Barbara Walker generously
donated their handmade pottery mugs to be given to the honored guests and
as table prizes. We thank them very much.

A profit of $225.50 was made from the raffle of the quilt donated by Mrs.
George Gless. The winner was Patty Cox, a student at the University.



LIBRARY VOLUNTEERS - This program was started in March of 197̂  to assist
library staff and students wherever possible. Since that date over 4,000
hours have been donated by volunteers from throughout the community.
Currently 30 volunteers donate their services in various and interesting
capacities. We look forward to more of you joining us next year. If you
are interested in volunteering, and we do many interesting and worthwhile
things, please call Sheryl Kuempel, 494-6370, or Nancy Cateora, 499-7659.
The following club members volunteered time this year* Roz Pfaff, Jean
Clark, Jean Loef fie r, Diane Norman, Edith Schiff man, Venita Kruse, Joan
Nason, Hannah Wolkowisky, Dot Of Sullivan, Sue Banks, Helen Wasley, Dorothy
Ogilvy, and Julie Fickett-Heaps and Michele Vial.

RECORDING FOR THE BLIND - This project was started in March of 1975 for
recording educational material for CU visually disabled students. We record
for eight students. This program has produced over 400 ninety minute cassettes
for the students and also for staff and faculty. Currently 25 volunteers are
on call for recording assignments, mostly from throughout the community.
Nancy Cateora and Sheryl Kuempel are coordinators for this program. Volunteers
from the club were Lila Folta, Margaret Robb and Dorothy Anderson.

WARDENBURG - The Volunteer staff *at Wardenburg consists of 16 members of our
club, 12 townspeople and 72 students. As of this date, over 5t 000 volunteer
hours have been given this academic year. If you would like to be a volunteer
call Jeanne Meyers at 492-5101, or keep it in mind for next year.

Our members also help by bringing magazines and scrap yarn to the Student
Health Center. Wardenburg is always in need of magazines for the waiting
rooms, and the yarn is used to make knit toe-toppers for foot casts. This
year 21 toe-toppers were made by club members, CU Staff members and retired
citizens at the Senior Citizens Center. Members of the club volunteering
this year were i Eleanor Taylor, Nancy McCleam, Mildred Barrick, lira Reith-
meyer, Ruth Dunham, Esther McGuire, Jean Gless, Barbara Zinke, Jo ann Howe,
Joy .LaRue, Charlotte Corbridge, Mary Skumanick, Libby Lipstreau, Kay Dugan,
Mary Laird and Denyce Towle.

MEALS ON WHEELS - A letter of appreciation was received by the University
Women's Club from Meals on Wheels for the delicious cookies which have
appeared magically every month this year. Members baking the cookies were:
Ruth Yearns, Carol Smythe, Thelma Brinton, Geri Busse, Nancy Cateora, Rose-
mary Plane, Joy LaRue, June Dunham, Flo Gri'eder, Jeannette Carr, Jeanann
Bartels, Sue McMillan, Millie Anderson, Louise Wicks, Mary Leiper, Jean
Fuller, Harriet Crowe, Helen Carpenter, Kay Dugan and Adrian Hester.

COOKIES FOR FITZSIMONS '- The following members of the club baked cookies
for Fitzsimons Hospital this years Helen Wasley, Ruth Yearns, Evelyn Barrick,
Mildred Barrick, Thelma Brinton, Mary Brown, Jane Bye rs, Mildred Carlson,
Dot 0 f Sullivan, Juanita Roark, Pauling Marshall, Jeanne Meyers, Lena Novak,
Betty Daniels, Mary Ellen Franklin, Doris Goodrich, Imelda Hermes, Jean
Hochnadel, Joyce Hutchens, Flo Grieder, Millie Anderson, Louise Wicks,
Claire Baird, Marjorie Reyburn, Marilyn Reed, Harriet Crowe, Helen Carpenter,
Benita Nelson, Elaine Schwartz, Ann Worrell, Lillian Smercheck, Adrian
Hester, Sylvia Ratliff , Ann Brennen, and Freda Hawly.

Mrs. Rautenstraus has given us much appreciated support this year as our
Honorary President. We thank her very much for all the time and effort she
has volunteered toward making our year a good one for the Club.



Tentative Program Schedule for 1976-1977

Sept. 9. Membership Tea - Koenig Alumni Center
Dr. Eugene Wilson to speak about CU Centennial

Oct. 6. Luncheon - University Club
Jane Barker to speak and show slides on
"Historic Homes of Boulder"

Nov. 9. To be arranged by CU Medical Wives

Dec. *K President's Ball - UMC

Feb. Tour of Denver Art Museum with Luncheon
Date to be announced

Mar. 15. Spring Luncheon and Fashion Show - UMC

Apr. 1̂ . Trip to Denver Botanic Gardens
Box Lunch

May 12. Retirement Brunch - Mt. View United Methodist Church
Program by "The Mad Hatter" of Lakewood

The following changes in the Constitution and By-Laws have been recommended
by the By-Laws Committee:

CONSTITUTION

Art. 1: Shall be revised to read, "The name of this organization shall
be "The University Women's Club - Boulder."

Art. 3i Membership

Sec. 1 Membership shall be opened to:

a. Wives of any full time employee of the University of Colorado
and/or any women employed full time at the University of
Colorado.

bt Either a sister or the mother of single men employed at the
University of Colorado.

c. House mothers of fraternities, sororities and International
House; Women members of the Board of Regents and wives of
members of the Board Of Regents during their term of office.

Art. JH Officers:

Sec. ̂ : Shall be added and shall read, "The Chancellor or the wife of
the Chancellor shall be an honorary member of the Board."

BY-LAWS
Art. 1: Officers:

Sec. 1: Shall be revised to read, "Standing Committees shall be:



Hospitality

Hostesses for Campus Tours

Interest Groups

Membership

Messages Editor

Program

Publicity

Social

Transportation

Projects:

Ad hoc committees responsible to the Projects Chairman, but not
members of the Board:

a. Library Volunteers
b. Student Loan Fund

c. Wardenburg Student Health Center Service Group

BALLOT

I approve the proposed changes in the

CONSTITUTION: Yes ^ No

BY-IAWS __ Yes No

Please return by regular or Campus mail to:

Jeanne Meyers
Wardenburg Student Health Center
University of Colorado
Bould.er, Colorado 80309

Ballots will be opened and counted by the Secretary.


